Delaware Health and Social Services

Medical Care Advisory Council (MCAC)

Meeting Minutes
	Date:          March 11, 2009
Place:         Buena Vista Conference Center, New Castle, DE
Time:          9:00 AM – 11:00 AM
Presiding:  Richard Cherrin
	Members Present:  Kris Bennett, Judy Chaconas, Penny Chelucci, Richard Cherrin, Jim Lafferty, Brandi Niezgoda, Dr. Leonard Nitowski, Dr. Julia Pillsbury, Olga Ramirez, Nancy Rapport, Paula Roy, Lisa Schieffert, Yrene Waldron
Members Absent:, Bill Adami, Susan Ebner, George English, Wendy Gainor
Staff Present: Dr. Anthony Brazen (DMMA), Fury Fecondo (EDS), Steve Groff (DMMA), Harry Hill (DMMA), Rosanne Mahaney (DMMA), Sheila Nutter (EDS), Jim Wilton (DMMA), Lisa Zimmerman (DMMA)
Guests: n/a


	TOPIC FOR DISCUSSION
	DISCUSSION/ISSUE
	ACTIONS
	FOLLOW-UP RESPONSIBILITY



	Call to Order:

by Richard Cherrin
	· The Medical Care Advisory Council (MCAC) meeting was called to order by Richard Cherrin at 9:00 AM.
	
	

	Approval of Minutes:

by Richard Cherrin


	· Richard asked for a motion to accept the minutes of the December 10, 2008 meeting.  The motion was made by Olga Ramirez and seconded by Paula Roy.  Motion carried, and the minutes were approved as written.

· Kris Bennett requested time on the agenda to discuss Family Planning.  
· Rosanne introduced Lisa Zimmerman, Chief Administrator - Long Term Care Medical and Financial eligibility units as a new member of the Committee. 
	
	

	Old Business:
Pharmacy Update

by Fury Fecondo for Cindy Denemark

Old Business: (Cont’d.)
Pharmacy Update

by Fury Fecondo for Cindy Denemark


	· The DUR board meeting recently approved increasing the medication completion percentage to 83% from 75% (a 7-day refill window on 30-day supply).  This will reduce refill windows to 5 days and cut costs.  This change is expected to be implemented in April or May with follow up in six months.  The next DUR Board meeting is May 19.

· At the retail pharmacy level, two change controls were implemented.  The first will verify the client’s date of birth, preventing parents from filling their child’s prescriptions, and the second will document prescription origin in order to track e-prescribing quality and percentage of use.

· A meeting with the National Association of Chain Drugstores discussed challenges regarding prescription fill dates and matching doctor last names with the correct NPI numbers.
· The Pharmaceutical and Therapeutic Committee (P&T) met February 12 to evaluate the categories of preferred and non-preferred drugs.  Changes were made in the categories of narcotics and sleep aids.  One new category was added for pulmonary hypertension, which will affect a very small population.  Letters have been mailed to provide the required two to three-week notice, and the new preferred drug list will be posted online by March 20 in order.  Implementation begins in April.  

· Steve noted tracking the origin of the prescription would also assist the SUR unit to audit the tamper resistant requirements because prescriptions handwritten on a pad will be identifiable.
· Richard inquired about data on per capita costs for prescription drug utilization.  Fury agreed to provide the number at the next meeting. 
· Dr. Pillsbury inquired if any feedback had been received from other practices regarding E prescribing.  She noted a number of disadvantages that were found frustrating enough to cause a number of providers to stop using the system, such as expense, excessive time during office visits, and time lags with pharmacy transmission.  Yrene suggested the possibility of inviting EDS and/or DHIN to give an overview to help alleviate the concerns.  Rosanne suggested the possibility of arranging a one-on-one training.  Dr. Pillsbury replied that training had been offered; however, the timing was inconvenient for their office.  They are trying to work out a more suitable time for the training.  It was agreed EDS will be invited to give a presentation at the next MCAC meeting.
	Provide per capita costs

Invite EDS to next meeting to address E-prescribing
	Fury

Steve

	Old Business:

Medicaid Overview

Harry Hill


	· Harry reported the P&T Committee approved all recommendations, and as a result, the State will be receiving the maximum amount in rebates.  This will result in the State’s paying 55-60% of actual gross drug dollars.  The next P&T meeting is scheduled for August when mental health medications will be reviewed.
· Jim Lafferty thanked Harry for spending time with researchers at the National Institute for Mental Health to better understand research findings on antidepressants and antipsychotic medications.   
· Harry stated DMMA asked for $610M in State funds for the FY 2010 budget.  Gov. Minner’s budget removed $119M from the DMMA request.  $99M was removed as a placeholder and another $20M was removed from our door openers.  Door openers are the funds required just to open doors doing everything the same as last year.  We asked for $54M for normal inflation to cover increased people in programs and costs of medical expenses, and we received $34M.  This created an additional deficit of $20M bringing the total to $119M.  Dr. Nitowski, who was part of the Transition Group that looked at our division, helped explain that the option of cutting the expanded population would not be feasible.  While cutting this program would generate $105Million in general fund savings and so would close the gap in the State’s budget, it would also result in a total of $210Million (of combined general and federal funds) not going into Delaware for healthcare.  This would be a tremendous loss of revenue for Delaware’s healthcare industry and could result in higher costs for healthcare in the end.  The expanded population currently serves approximately 22,000 adults without children in Delaware and the number is rising.  
	
	

	Old Business: (Cont’d.)
Medicaid Overview

Harry Hill

Old Business (Cont’d.)

Medicaid Overview

Harry Hill


	· Harry distributed copies of the DMMA Joint Finance Committee presentation given on March 4, 2009.  He noted Dennis Williams, the new head of JFC, and new Cabinet Secretary, Rita Landgraf, encouraged more open and transparent discussions at the JFC.  Governor Markell’s new budget is expected by the end March.  

· Secretary Landgraf will be invited to the next MCAC meeting.    
· Harry explained that each state had the option to accept the Stimulus package if they were willing to agree to the strings attached.  If accepted, you cannot affect enrollment criterion, although we may trim services.  Specifically, we could not eliminate programs like the expanded population as considered earlier.  The Stimulus package runs for 27 months from October 1, 2008 through December 31, 2010.  Delaware would receive between $300M and $350M.  Every state received a 6.2% increase in federal match money.  Delaware went from 50% to 56.2%.  In addition, we received an increase based on unemployment in the State, which raised our rate to 60%, the second of three tiers.  Recent unemployment numbers raised Delaware up to the third tier of 6.7%, and if we remain at that level for three consecutive months, we get closer to the $350M.  For our current fiscal year, October 1, 2008 through June 30, 2009, we will receive approximately $92M in match money.  We must spend the money to have it matched.  He expressed confidence that DMMA has achieved efficiency in operations but suspects 2011 may bring similar budget problems for Medicaid after the Stimulus package is over and when more people are in need of services. 
· Harry stated Governor Markell plans to go forward with Provider Rate Rollbacks.  Effective April 1, 2009 rates will be rolled back to December 31, 2008 rates for all providers in order to keep them flat.  Richard asked how much that would save.  Harry replied the savings were unknown at this time, but a meeting with OMB is pending and the numbers will be shared at the next meeting.  Lisa Schieffert asked if it would affect inpatient or outpatient.  Steve replied that it would affect both.  The goal is to keep everyone level as opposed to allowing some providers to increase while others are not.
· Dr. Pillsbury questioned whether providers receiving a percentage would receive an inflationary increase while others would in fact get a decrease.  Steve stated the percent of charges would be adjusted to what would have been their normal inflationary increase.  Yrene concurred that the Stimulus details are very difficult to integrate into different state levels but feels certain the State will be held accountable through various means, including the MCAC. Dr. Pillsbury asked why the rates could not be rolled back to December 31.  Steve answered that the State is not allowed to influence charges.  It is up to the provider to set the charge master and we are required to stay within our State plan for reimbursement methodologies.  This is our best attempt to treat everyone equally.  Richard added that the State appears to be aware of what is going on and would work to recognize any inequity.  Dr. Pillsbury noted pediatricians continue to take a big hit on immunizations because there has
been no increase in the vaccine administration reimbursement, making the cuts deeper.  Harry and Steve acknowledged Dr. Pillsbury’s concerns. 
· Yrene stated providers are concerned about the funds being used appropriately and as designated.  Harry agreed with Yrene that when legislation arrives from Washington, implementation can be problematic and challenging. He confirmed that funds designated for Medicaid programs must be used solely for Medicaid expenditures and reiterated there can be no expansion under the Recovery Act.  
· Yrene asked if whether there is an expected end date to the rollback rates or if it is intended to be ongoing.  Harry replied there is no end date right now but understands this to be a valid concern.  

· Jim Lafferty reported in a recent meeting with Ann Visalli to discuss budget cuts, he was impressed to learn of her plans to place her own staff out in the field to gain a better understanding of what the dollars means in terms of healthcare for the people in Delaware.   
· Richard asked for average cost per eligible data.  Steve and Harry agreed to email the Committee the costs by eligibility group.
· Steve stated Transitional Medical Assistance and CHIP have been reauthorized.  He reported the Recovery Act has also served to extend the moratorium on finalized regulations published by CMS until June 30, 2009.  He noted the Congressional intent seems to be leaning toward rescinding or significantly reducing finalized regulations and preventing further action on proposed regulations.  
	Provide requested data
	Steve

	New Business:

Managed Care Organization Update

Rosanne Mahaney
	· Current contracts with managed care companies are set to expire June 30, 2009.  These contracts can be extended at one year internal for next three years.  Rate negotiation and contract amendment discussions will begin this month and are expected to be challenging given the fiscal environment.  An actuary has been hired to establish actuarially sound rate ranges for contract negotiations.
· Preparation for open enrollment is underway.  Annually in May, medical assistance recipients have the opportunity to change managed care companies for any reason.  Postcards announcing the upcoming open enrollment period will be mailed at the end of March; followed by another mailing at the end of April.  Currently Unison has 38,000 members; DPCI has 81,000 members and Diamond State Partners has 9,000 members.  
· DMMA is experiencing a significant vacancy rate of 12%.  Most of the vacancies are affecting field operations staff who determines financial and medical eligibility for a large number of programs.  Because of 24 vacancies, every opportunity is being taken to streamline and improve both medical and financial eligibility so that client services are not negatively impacted.  One opportunity led to the creation of a toll-free centralized intake line for Pre-Admission Screening referrals. This statewide line allows us to study the referrals and distribute them to our nurses more equitably to help reduce increased workload and ensure timely application processing.
	
	

	New Business:

Steve Groff

Logisticare Presentation

	· Ann Bourne, Logisticare Director, sent regrets to the Committee. In her absence, Steve distributed copies of the Logisticare brochures and explained two brochures are printed:  one for facilities (such as nursing homes and dialysis centers who schedule rides for the clients) and one for clients who schedule their own rides.  These brochures are currently being updated and reprinted.   He noted normal trips require 48-hour advance notice.  If that timeframe is not available, these requests are called urgent trips.  Urgent trips only require a 3-hour window.  It is the client’s responsibility to initiate the call for same day sick visit urgent trips.  Extenuating circumstances will be made clearer in the next brochure.  The brochures will also prominently display the Where’s My Ride? number that should be used to contact customer service if problems occur with the transportation.  It has been a common misunderstanding that when problems occur with the rides not being on time, etc., that calling the provider directly or the main scheduling line can help provide immediate resolution.  
· Steve reported that many of the issues are due to this miscommunication.  The system works very well in arranging approximately 50,000/trips per year.  The number of complaints received does not even constitute a percent, and although we cannot expect perfection, every attempt is made to identify problems.  We need to make sure Logisticare receives the necessary feedback and complaint in order to follow up.  Steve distributed copies of Medicaid Transportation Service Improvement Forms that can be submitted by anyone.  These forms will be sent electronically to group.  Logisticare offers incentives and disincentives to their providers and addresses issues as needed.  After an investigation is completed, Logisticare will put a corrective action plan in place if required.  
· Prior to 2002, Medicaid contracted directly with transportation providers to fulfill a federal requirement to ensure that clients have access to medical services, including transportation.  Contracting directly with transportation providers was not efficient, and we chose to hire a transportation broker.  We pay Logisticare a capitation rate $6.04/month for every eligible client.  They are responsible for ensuring transportation to/from services by contracting with the providers.  Logisticare has not had an increase in rates since 2002 and will hold steady until 2011.
· Yrene inquired how DART transportation is coordinated with Logisticare, if at all.  She expressed interest in obtaining a set of guidelines to share with her providers due to much confusion regarding the process.  Steve offered to set up a separate meeting with Ann Bourne to discuss these concerns about proper procedures for DART.   Steve pointed out if public transportation is available, clients are asked to take the bus, but they are not required to pay the co-pay of $1.00/trip (not to exceed $15/month).  
· Steve confirmed that it is the responsibility of the transportation providers to have car seats available.  If this continues to be an issue, he asked to be notified directly.
	Forward electronic SIP forms 
Set up meeting to discuss DART
	Anna
Steve

	New Business:

Review of Quarterly Quality Assurance Report 
Jim Wilton

Review of Emergency Room Utilization


	· Jim referred to the Quarterly Report (October-December 2008) handouts, and reviewed to the summary of Fourth Quarter Accomplishments on page 7.  
· Jim spoke about the emergency utilization workgroup.  This workgroup has identified over 40,000 visits per year to the emergency room from Medicaid clients for non-emergent conditions, costing Medicaid over $50M/year. This problem is complicated and due to a variety of foundational issues that are interrelated as outlined in previous meetings.  The Medical Society has noted the lack of mental health services statewide as a component of this particular problem and is meeting on a monthly basis.  They are developing a pilot program to effectually address the substance abuse/mental health pieces.  The impact is expected to be largely effective in better utilizing resources and providing care to clients.
· Jim reported intervention program directed at frequent users of the emergency rooms is reviewing data being collected by medical social workers and nurses working with Christiana Hospital.  This program is primarily an education attempt to contact the clients to educate them regarding proper utilization.  It is too early at this time to develop any trending; however, we believe the program will prove extremely beneficial information to improve delivery of care and use of resources to make the system more efficient.
· Dr Pillsbury suggested looking at this group to identify the impediments of them getting to primary care during office hours.  Jim thought this would be beneficial area to examine.
· Yrene questioned if there was any consideration being given to using funds to treat and monitor substance abusers rather than just incarcerate them.  Jim Lafferty replied that a Task Force is looking to broaden the use of mental health courts at various levels throughout the State so that people who have been arrested may enter a Diversion Program that provides treatment rather than incarceration.  Jim noted the success rate is 91%.  
	
	

	New Business

Family Planning

Kris Bennett
	· Kris distributed Family Planning Funding Impact information.  She shared the impact of Title X as Medicaid and government spending at its best.   The handout noted Medicaid/Title X serves more than 9 million women, prevents nearly 2 million unintended pregnancies and saves billions of dollars – every $1 spent saves taxpayers $4 in other costs.
	
	

	IMPORTANT NOTES:
	· Paula agreed to speak with DHIN about a presentation to a future meeting.
· Each member is requested to RSVP to Anna Krawczyk for the June 10, 2009 meeting at Buena Vista.  Anna can be reached at 302-368-6610 or via email, at anna.krawczyk@state.de.us.  DMMA requests an accurate head count for preparation of the room and materials.  
	Contact DHIN re future presentation
	Paula


Respectfully submitted,

Anna Krawczyk



4/21/2009


Richard Cherrin

Recorder



Date approved


Chairperson

3/11/2009
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